The Commissioner
Same-Sex Inquiry

Human Rights Unit

Human Rights and Equal opportunity Commission

GPO Box 5218

Sydney NSW 2001

23 May 2006

Dear Commissioner

RE: Submission to HREOC National Inquiry into Discrimination against People in Same-Sex Relationships: Financial and Work-Related Entitlements and Benefits

My partner and I have been together since we met 12 years ago, both as the first girlfriend of each other. It was more than 6 years before each of us felt able to tell our friends and families of our love for each other, mainly due to the negative societal attitudes that we saw around us against lesbians and gay men. Thankfully my partner comes from a loving family and they have not rejected her; they have in fact embraced me into their family without question as they love my partner as much as I do.
We are joyously and anxiously awaiting the birth of our first child in early June and it is for this reason that I feel compelled to provide you with a submission to this important and overdue Inquiry.

Firstly, in relation to tax rebates (7.3.1), neither of us is able to access a variety of tax rebates due to the discriminatory nature of the Social Security Act 1991 and the Income Tax Assessment Act 1936. Although we both work in public government service industries, have lived together for several years with joint bank accounts, pool our salaries, pay taxes and contribute to charity, our relationship is not considered valid. Our contributions to our community and our society are taken gladly but our relationship remains invalid for financial purposes compared with heterosexual couples, whether they are legally married or not. In addition, we are unable to access the variable rates of Medicare levy charges (7.3.2), which may be in our favour, particularly when we have dependent children.
Secondly, in relation to the Medicare safety-net (7.4.2) for out-of-pocket medical expenses, my family, including my soon-to-be-born child, is unable to access the same family benefits as heterosexual families. At present my partner and I are considered as individuals because one of us cannot be classed as a spouse due to the fact that we are not permitted to marry and become a spouse. Our Medicare safety-net threshold is higher for the sole reason that we are not heterosexual. This is clear same-sex discrimination by the Commonwealth government and discriminatory to our child, who will also lose financially because of lack of access to family Medicare safety-net benefits.
Lastly, I would like to comment on superannuation entitlements (7.5). The 2004 changes to the Superannuation Industry (Supervision) Act 1993 broadened the definition of ‘dependent’ to include ‘interdependency relationships’. While this change is welcome, the definition still does not offer equal rights to couples in same-sex relationships as it remains for the partner left behind, on the death of one member of the couple, to prove that they were indeed in an ‘interdependent relationship’. If a married couple have full and unquestioned rights to the benefits of their partner’s superannuation, same-sex couples should also have these rights. I have named my partner as sole beneficiary of my superannuation benefits upon my death. However, in order to receive this benefit, not only will she have to prove that we were life partners, she will also be at the mercy of the chair of the board of the superannuation company, who still holds the right to refuse benefit payment.  It should not be the responsibility of a stranger to determine who receives my benefits upon my death and it is for this reason that I do not salary sacrifice into my superannuation to provide myself and my family with greater retirement or death benefits – I have no guarantee that they will actually receive my superannuation entitlements. Additionally, the new laws allowing splitting or sharing superannuation contributions that apply only to a ‘spouse’ – by definition a married man or woman – discriminate against my partner and I as we cannot be legally married, therefore not defined as a ‘spouse’ and subsequently prevented, solely on the basis of our partner’s gender, from maximising our retirement benefits should one of us become unable to work or earn a low income.
Thank you for the opportunity to provide input into this important anti-discrimination Inquiry and I am happy for my submission and name to be used in any documentation.

Yours sincerely

Lynne M. Martin

